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BLACKMORE, HOOK END & WYATTS GREEN  PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES

Of the Ordinary Meeting of the Blackmore, Hook End & 

Wyatts Green Parish Council held on

THURSDAY 17th November 2022 at 7.30pm 

At Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Cllrs T Lockhart (Acting Chairman), N McCarthy, K Bennett, V Dean, A Watley, H Cannon, J Lewis, T Hinton, K Wood, K Parkinson, J Clarke.  S Clapham (Parish Clerk), R Nelson (RFO). Borough Cllrs T Bridge and P Jakobsson. 

0355
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Cllr’s R Keeble, T Thomas, County Cllr L Wagland.
0356
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 20.10.2022


The minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman with no amendments.

0357
DECLARATION OF INTEREST (for items on the agenda) – Cllr Cannon – Walter Hobbs lease, Meadow Rise and Village Hall car park). Cllr Keeble – Walter Hobbs lease and village hall car park.
0358
OPEN FORUM

Mr Peter Southgate was in attendance– Ref: 24 Meadow Rise - fence line breach – Service Lane. 
The Chairman welcomed Mr Southgate who had attended to address the Council about the land he has taken behind 24 Meadow Rise.   Mr Southgate explained that he made lots of enquiries as to who owned the land, including Essex, Brentwood and indeed Parish Council Members.   During his 4.5 years living in the property, he has regularly cut back the growth behind the boundary.   He believes now that the action he has taken is illegal.   He commented that other dog walkers/ramblers etc have spoken to him and praised him for the action taken in clearing the lane.   He is not trying to be clever or flout the rules and now wishes to clarify the position.

In answer to the Chairman’s question, he confirmed that he had originally spoken to two Councillors.   He also used his own solicitor who had been unable to identify the owner of the land.

Cllr McCarthy confirmed that the Parish Council owns the land as common land, for the use of “commoners”.  The land was taken into Parish Council ownership in 1979 and the PC has maintained the lane from time to time, as has Essex County Council.   The PC is responsible for the lane from its start in Nine Ashes Road through to its junction with Green Lane.   The PC has to maintain it as a public open space and even if the PC wished to put up a fence or even a signpost, the Council would have to submit a request to DEFRA.   

Mr Southgate confirmed that he had received a letter from Essex Highways re Bridleway 32.  An inspection was carried out by them and in accordance with S137 of the Highways Act 1980, he was instructed that the fence be removed within 28 days of said letter.  He had informed Essex Highways that he had been travelling overseas, hence no action, and ECC followed this up with a second letter from Simon Taylor reiterating the instruction. The public must have a clear right of way to the lane at all times and this fence line is in breach of that.   Essex Highways stated that they owned the area extending to the brow of the ditch.  

The Chairman confirmed that the land behind his property is designated as Green Belt.  GB8/7.35 of Brentwood’s policy states that garden extensions will not be allowed within the green belt. He pointed out that if the fence was not removed he could be facing Court action.
The Chairman requested that the fence be removed back to its original position.   

Mr Southgate agreed that he would do this as he did not wish to have bad relations with the Council.   

Cllr Jakobsson stated that the overgrowth should not have been removed at all, even to improve the light within his garden, and he had excessively removed all greenery along the length of his boundary and beyond.   He has further been speaking to the Essex Bridleway Association and they are going to visit and examine the location.  Cllr Jakobsson reported that there is a possibility of an extension to the bridleway.
The Clerk requested that the spoil/trees etc. be removed when the contractors remove the fence. Mr Southgate agreed.
Mr Southgate apologised to the Council as he did not take the action deliberately.  He will meet the Enforcement Officer as planned tomorrow to resolve the situation.  He did however point out that there are other residents who have extended their gardens into Service Lane.   He had asked Highways to cut the lane three times without success. The Council agreed that it will need to review the boundary line where other potential breaches are concerned.
0359
PROGRESS/CHECK REPORT - nil
0360
CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATIONS 

A thank you letter from Blackmore School for the pool donation of £750 had been received by the Clerk. Also, Doddinghurst PC enquired if the PC had plans for the Coronation (2023). Cllr Cannon stated that the Blackmore Village Fayre would be going ahead in May. They will be lighting the beacon and may possibly hold a street party as well as stalls and music on the Green and around the village. They would observe the necessary protocol once issued.
0361
REPORTS OF BOROUGH / ESSEX COUNTY COUNCILLORS
· Cllr Jakobsson advised that he had attended a full Council meeting last week. BBC will 
be investing in the Bay Tree Centre. They were drawing nearer to find a cinema for the Borough and it was hoped that this would be the ‘Every Man’ cinema.
· Cllr Bridge advised that the Fishers Yard planning application is being considered and he will be asking the Planning Department what their recommendations are likely to be. 
· The Prince Albert licensing extension application is due to be considered. Cllr Bridge advised that it was usual that some level of approval was given but generally not in its entirety. There would be strict conditions placed on the licence, usually time restrictions 

and noise levels. PC Members expressed their concerns and disbelief that this sort of 


application would be granted. Loud music and extended drinking times up 
to 1am in a small village with close neighbouring residents was unacceptable.  The Clerk 


had written to BBC objecting to the proposal (as circulated).

· The Boundary Commission is still in consultation. It was proposed that the Electoral boundary be changed so that we would be grouped with Doddinghurst PC and Stondon Massey be grouped with Kelvedon Hatch – pending a decision.
· The R25 and R26 planning applications had been approved, forming part of the LDP. Recent flooding around the village, including that in RedRose Lane, will be raised with 

the Developers and BBC Planning Department. Cllr Lockhart said that he had been 

flooded during the recent heavy rain fall in Granary Meadow and ECC did come out to clear the gulleys with the support of Cllr Lesley Wagland.
POLICY & RESOURCES

0362
Finance - Payments made online:



S Clapham – Includes back-dated pay claim from 1st April 2022
Pension -
HMRC –
Mrs R Nelson –  
MD Landscapes – £747.43 (inc.VAT) – Grass cutting inv.no. 1082
Matthews Plants – inv.24329 - £840.00 – Planting and re-locating planters etc
A Elmes – xmas lights - £465.00 – inv.no.2893
Graham Bonney - £350 – fertiliser spreading at Walter Hobbs

Royal British Legion - £75 – Parish poppy wreaths

Payments made on the PC Credit Card: £35.98 – 2 x smart metres for Xmas lights
Cash drawn: - nil
Transfers: – nil
Memberships:- 
Income/receipts/Reimbursements: Zurich Insurance claim settlement received for Blackmore roundabout RTA - £2,529.03 (less £100 policy excess). 
0363
FINANCIAL REPORT to 31st October 2022




All in accordance with the Finance reports circulated ahead of the meeting, with no amendments.

0364
FINANCIAL POWERS 








a) Double Taxation and SLA – Reply received from Steve Summers, BBC on 24.10.22. He apologised for the delay due to their restructuring with Rochford Council. He is now working with the new Director for Environment (Marcus Hotten) regarding the concurrent functions and hoped to come back to the PC in the New Year. 










PLANNING COMMITTEE

0365
There had been a Planning Committee meeting held on 14th November 2022 at 10.00am. The planning reports as circulated were accepted with no amendments.

22/01439/HHA – 4 Tipps Cross Mead, Hook End, CM15 0HS – No objections

22/01510/HHA – 11 St Lawrence Gardens, Blackmore, CM4 0RA – Objections raised. Previous comments still applied.


PARKS & OPEN SPACES 
A meeting had been held on 15th November 2022 at 10.00am. The minutes were accepted with no amendment. The following items were discussed further: 
0366

Planters & Planting – 

Gunnells Corner – In response to the leaflet drop a volunteer came forward – Karen Small of Willow Pond, Hook End Lane volunteered to water the plants at this location. 


Library Green - 
Clerk is applying for 3 x replacement planters under surplus ECC Locality Funds – TBC with Cllr Wagland.
0367
Annual ROSPA play area assessments – 3 x inspection reports received and being reviewed by the Clerk and POS Committee. The Clerk will prepare a summary of works which will be discussed at the next POS Committee meeting.
0368
Boundary – breach of Common Land Registration, Service Lane – See Open forum.

0369
PC Walter Hobbs/ Service Lane footbridge handrail– This will be repaired with the installation of the new Mill Lane seat by Total Landscapes. 

0370
Pond – Two Quotes from Pearl Drainage were considered. As proposed by the POS Committee, the quote for £5900 was recommended which included the disposal of the reeds and debris from site. The expenditure was proposed by Cllr Cannon and unanimously agreed. The Clerk will instruct Pearl Drainage.

The Clerk had contacted Mr Brown asking him to remove the fallen fence panels that were currently in the stream. He had agreed to do this next week.

0371
Trees and Xmas lights at Kilne Field / Leather Bottle– The turning on of the Xmas lights was discussed and agreed as follows:


26th November – 4pm at Kilne Field and 4.30pm at Blackmore. Revd. Sam had confirmed her 
availability.

0372
Millennium field – Overflow car park to be extended, LED lighting & removal of bund to be 
considered.  It was agreed that Cllr’s would meet on site to discuss options in order 
quotations could be sought.


0373
Mill Lane – Bench for inside the play area - £850.00  from the ECC Locality Fund grant has been awarded for this. The Clerk has ordered the seat with NBB Recycled Furniture on 11.11.22 with a 4-6 week lead time.
0374
Walter Hobbs – 
The 7 year lease renewal expires on 31st March 2023.



Cllr Bennett proposed that the option to extend the lease by a further 7 years be approved. This was unanimously agreed. Cllr Bennett will contact the Parochial Trust to confirm this.
0375
CLERK’S REPORT





The Clerk confirmed that the Voice Over Internet protocol system (VOIP) Office phone has now been set up and the internet and phones were working OK. This will save the PC in excess of £500 per year. 
0376
DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS

POS – Monday  12.12.22– 10.00am - Zoom

PC – 15.12.22 at 7.30pm – Tipps Cross R Hall Committee Room 

Planning – TBC upon receipt of planning applications.


BBPCA – 1.12.2022 – Ingatestone PC Offices -7.30pm
0377
INFORMATION EXCHANGE/NEXT AGENDA ITEMS

a) Cllr Lewis asked Cllr Keeble if he could let her know when the next round of training would be open for speed watch volunteers as her husband was interested. 

b) Cllr Hinton mentioned that she would be available to help set up members new gov.uk email


addresses. The Clerk said it would be best to run this in the Committee room and she will organise this in the New Year so all members were using the correct PC email.


c) Cllr Cannon enquired if the PA system could be used for a function on 18th December – this was approved. 


d) Cllr Cannon had been approached and asked if the Millennium field could be used for a music event on 27th May during the Blackmore Village Fayre. She would ensure that the appropriate TEN licence was obtained from BBC and the Sports and Social club would be responsible for the sale of alcohol. There would also be various food vendors on the field. The PC did not object to this and


agreed it would be discussed in more detail nearer to the time, once plans were known.


- CLOSE OF MEETING – 

There being no further business the meeting was closed by the 
Chairman at 8.50pm

Signed……………………………………………… Dated……………………………………

